
TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

August 22, 2018
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Jim McGoff, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Esther Dobbins-Marsh, Chief Bachus, Steve Allen, Jane Hebb, Peter Thomson, Bruce Schwaegler, Cicely Richardson, Paul Messer, Porter Miller, Ken Wiren, Paul Carreiro, Jordan Sutherlin, Carl Schmidt, Deb McGoff, Mark Blanchard, Tom Thomson, Brenda Smith
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30
Steve Allen - Assessor
Allen was asked about the Miller property situation. He reported that Ann Green met with Dobbins-Marsh and himself and it was determined that a deed was filed at some point in the past to combine the two properties in question. Dobbins-Marsh reported that a copy of the deed was ordered from Grafton County and it should arrive next week. Green will contact the Miller’s once it’s received. Allen reported that the MS-1 form is due on September 1st but has been granted an official extension of 30 days to allow the DRA to set utility assessment.
Chief Bachus – Police Department

Chief Bachus reviewed his 2019 budget as he will not be here during the budget process. Overall the budget is less than 2018, but wants to discuss some larger items in his budget: Cruiser tires, professional organizations he’d like to join, Color printer, e-ticket program, Axon Officer Safety plan that includes a body-worn camera and Taser Smart Weapon, and bullet-proof vest. Some of the costs may be covered by the NH Safety grants. He also requested the Capitol Account for the Police Cruiser be funded at $6,000 per year starting in 2019.   Blanchard asked what the impact is on the insurance rate when using a body camera and Taser. McGoff asked Dobbins-Marsh to research his question
Peter Thomson – Deputy Moderator
Thomson handed out the NH Election Procedure Manual for 2018-2019. He reported that there will be a training in Piermont on 9/5 (McGoff and Smith will be attending) around election updates.

Jane Hebb & Brenda Smith– Check List Supervisors

Hebb reported that they are ready for the Primary on 9/11/18. They have scheduled the required check list meeting set for 8/30, and will also be attending the 9/5 meeting in Piermont. Hebb asked on the status of the cabinets in the Niles Room – D. Smith said they will be moved into the Policy office temporarily. Hebb asked about having lunch available downstairs this year for the poll workers. Dobbins-Marsh said yes, she and the Town Clerk are working on the set up.
II. Old Business

A.  Board reports
McGoff-Planning Board – discussed Miller property issue but from prior conversation it looks like it’s being taken care of. Carreiro asked if we had received the Exec Director letter regarding the Old Academy Building. Dobbins-Marsh replied nothing has been received yet.
McGoff – Highway Department – the road crew is working to get the road graded and putting up sand. McGoff asked Dobbins-Marsh to determine what company does the roadside mowing, and to schedule the work to start. Chief Bachus mentioned that there are several limbs hanging over road signs. D. Smith said the highway crew should remove these when they find them. Schwaegler asked about the road crew maintaining the Indian Pond Dam as it needs some attention and Schwaegler is available to work with the road crew on this. The roots can affect the dam, and Schwaegler mentioned there are lots of restrictions around this area. Schwaegler asked about the culvert by the boat launch. McGoff will discuss with the road crew.
D. Smith – Orford Conservation Commission – they are working on the Bracket Brook easement and held a public meeting on 8/21
B. Uniform Contract

Dobbins-Marsh reported that all pants and jackets were returned, and the company agreed to terminate the contract with no penalties
C. Upper Stonehouse Mt. Road washout update

McGoff reported that there are still two estimates we are waiting to receive from Mike Wright and Ronnie Taylor. McGoff will provide the spec sheet (that was provided by Terry Straight) to Stacy Thomson and Clifton Taylor so they have an opportunity to requote with the possibility of using the Orford Road Crew. 
D. Town Garage Water heater

Smith will reach out to a plumber to look over the water heater and provide an estimate for the work.
E. Other

Tom Thomson reviewed the DES permit received for the Jacob’s Brook channel in Quinttown road. He’d asked DES to clarify that the permit was for the blocked area in front of both channels – they emailed confirmation of this. McGoff asked if we need to have a bid for the work. Thomson said being an emergency situation we just need estimates for the work. The DES permit will be used to create the spec sheet for the work. D. Smith will meet with Thomson at the site to review work, as it needs to be completed by September 30, 2018. Wiren asked on the status of FEMA payments – D. Smith said to date we have only received around $11,000
III. New Business
A.  Correspondence

B. Tree and/or Limb Removal Requests

B. Smith reported the tree on the west common by the church needs to be removed, and replaced. Bill Wilson, Tree Warden said to contact Bruce Streeter to do the work. D. Smith will make contact with Streeter. D. Smith mentioned there is a Tree Removal Ordinance from 2001 that needs to be updated and asked Dobbins-Marsh to work on that.
C. Community Field Agreement

Dobbins-Marsh outlined the trimming of the amendment to the original agreement. The original agreement charged the school district $7,500 to use the community fields and the town was responsible for mowing and maintenance. For the 7/1/16-17 school year, the rate was increased to $8,500. The amendment is for a three-year term of 7/1/17-6/30/20 which reflects the annual fee of $8,500 but the school district is responsible for mowing and trimming of the fields. Dobbins-Marsh updated the amendment for signatures. 
D. Policy Prohibiting Political Activities on Town Dump Property

Carl Schmidt asked the board to consider a policy on banning political campaigning on Town Dump Property. McGoff mentioned that he campaigned at the dump as he was unaware it was not allowed. Schmidt mentioned that current state law prohibits political activity on Town Property in proximity to the Town Offices. Bachus said he isn’t sure if the town can legally ask residents to leave this location as they are not breaking the law.
E. Handbook Updates

Messer reported that Kurt Gendron has been out sick for several days and wanted to discuss a policy on how to handle this in the future. This time of year it’s hard to find help with kids returning to school. B. Smith said a short term solution can be found, it’s the long term solution that needs discussion. D. Smith will meet with the Cemetery Commission to work on this process.

D. Smith asked Dobbins-Marsh to research a policy to provide time off for non-full time employees. Messer asked about work comp – Dobbins-Marsh said the paperwork has been filed with PRIMEX
F. Deputy Administrative Assistant Duties/Work Schedule

D. Smith asked Dobbins-Marsh what the process. Dobbins-Marsh reported that John Adams wanted the Administrative Assistant to learn the job to the best of her ability over the next 3-4 months before she started working with her Deputy. D. Smith mentioned the board had decided who the deputy would be. McGoff wants the deputy to be able to step into the job should something prevent Dobbins-Marsh from performing the job responsibilities. The discussion was delayed until Adams could be at the meeting.
G. Review Bids Received for Highway Truck

The town received two bids for the F550 truck. McGoff reported that he was told the 2019 model is still being built and there is a 2-month delay on deliveries.

· Grappone Ford

· 2019 F550 bid of $47,770

· Gateway Motors

· 2018 F550 bid of $48,048 (chassis in stock)

· Option: Premium Care warranty 60 month/75,000 miles for $3,185 (board to clarify if this is included in the bid)

Wiren asked the status of the plow. McGoff asked the road agents in Piermont and Lyme about adding a plow to the F550 – they said a 10’ plow can be added, but not with wings. Thomson asked if the plow was part of the bid request. McGoff said it wasn’t. McGoff will contact Grappone and Gateway regarding the plow. Sutherlin asked about the outfitting quote and how long it’s good for, and what the time frame is for completing the work. D. Smith asked Dobbins-Marsh to follow up with HP Fairfield. McGoff reported that we still have the 1-ton truck that can be used for plowing. The town has put $12,000-$15,000 of repairs into it and it should last awhile longer. That will give us time to work on the new truck for 2019.
H. Other

Thomson requested the board support the Override of Governor’s Veto of SB365 as SB365 will directly the Timber Tax income to the town. The board has the template to use to produce such request.

Blanchard reported that he will be attending a webinar on the new reporting requirement for the Trustee of the Trusts. He also reported that the original certificates for cemetery PC funds can no longer be found and to order replacement certificates will cost the town around $1,200 (2% of the certificate face value). The certificates were placed in the vault at the town offices many years ago but can’t be found. Blanchard has a list of the Certificates and # of shares. The Selectboard will need to approve the expenditure. The value of the certificates is approximately $60,000. Blanchard reported that it’s time to start looking for his replacement as Trustee of the Trusts. Most Trustees of the Trusts in other towns receive some type of compensation. Because Orford doesn’t, it makes recruiting difficult.
I. Review Manifests, Payroll and Invoices
The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

IV. Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes of 8/8/2018 were approved as amended (3rd page under “other” -McGoff asked Sawyer to take a load of sand out to the beach – amend to say Indian Pond Beach)
A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session for a Property Tax issue at 8:00 PM.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 8:45 PM.  A vote was taken with a decision in the affirmative to seal the minutes of the nonpublic session.

V.  Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:50
Respectfully Submitted, 
Esther Dobbins-Marsh

